The regular meeting of the Green Township Board of Trustees held on November 09, 2015 was called to order at 5:30 p.m. with the Pledge of Allegiance.
Roll Call:  Chairman Rosiello, excused; Trustee Callos, present; Trustee Linnenberg, present; Fiscal Officer Straus, present.

Trustee Callos moved to approve the minutes for the regular meeting of October 26, 2015.  Trustee Linnenberg seconded the motion.  All voted Aye.

Trustee Callos thanked the many residents in Green Township, 49%, which led Hamilton County and went out and exercised their right to vote on November 3, 2015.  It is an honor and privilege to serve the residents of Green Township as a Trustee.  He thanked the residents for their support. Trustee Callos congratulated Fiscal Officer Tom Straus and Chairman Tony Rosiello on their re-election.  Trustee Callos stated that he looks forward to serving the residents of Green Township in the future.

Stephanie Lambers and Steve Mombach, Tri-Health, were in attendance to present the results of a State grant funded Fall Prevention Program for Senior Citizens.  Also in attendance was Jock Pitts, the Director of People Working Cooperatively, and Green Township residents that participated in the program.  

Fire & EMS Chief Doug Witsken stated that three agencies came together to address a huge problem in Hamilton County, particularly in Green Township, where there is a large elderly population.  EMS District Chief Tom Dietz represented the Green Township Fire & EMS Department. 

Steve Mombach, Tri-Health, stated that the Fall Prevention Program is a great program that has greatly benefited the elderly residents of Green Township.  

Stephanie Lambers, Tri-Health, thanked the Trustees for their forward thinking about the health of Green Township residents.  Ms. Lambers stated that in 2014 there were approximately 3,000 emergency runs for patients age 60 and over.  Over 9% of those had a suspected injury with fall, and over 12% of those were lift assists.  Ms. Lambers gave an overview of the Fall Prevention Program and its results.

Janet Frey, a Green Township resident who participated in the program, stated that at the completion of the program she noticed a big improvement in her strength and balance.

Jock Pitts, Director of People Working Cooperatively, thanked Green Township for being proactive regarding fall prevention.  Mr. Pitts stated that People Working Cooperatively has specialists that are Certified Aging in Place Specialist.  That specialist offers advice on how to make the home safer. 

Mr. Pitts stated that People Working Cooperatively assists residents with installation of grab bars, handrails, shower seats, etc.  Mr. Pitts reported that People Working Cooperatively completed approximately 107 jobs in Green Township that were unrelated to falls.  The list of projects included furnace repairs, sewer repairs, roof repairs, etc.  The value of those repairs in 2014 was approximately $135,000 in Green Township.  

Stephanie Lambers stated that as a result of this study they were able to reduce falls by over 40%, able to improve the problem solving abilities of individuals who participated, and also saw improvement of balance of the participants.  Ms. Lambers thanked the Trustees for their support of the Fall Prevention Program.

Trustee Linnenberg thanked People Working Cooperatively for the work they do in Green Township.  Trustee Linnenberg thanked Tri-Health, People Working Cooperatively and Green Township EMS Chief Tom Dietz for their efforts on this very important project.

RESOLUTION #15-1109-A

Trustee Callos moved to pass a resolution accepting and approving the financial reports as submitted.  Trustee Linnenberg seconded the motion. Trustee Linnenberg:  Aye; Trustee Callos:  Aye; Chairman Rosiello:  Excused.

RESOLUTION #15-1109-B

Trustee Callos moved to pass a resolution approving the Amended Certificate of Estimated Resources for 2015.  Trustee Linnenberg seconded the motion. Trustee Linnenberg:  Aye; Trustee Callos:  Aye; Chairman Rosiello:  Excused.

Trustee Callos stated that the resolutions above and below are reflecting a few changes in the amendments to the Green Township TIF and SCIP Funds. The TIF Funds were increased to align with expenditures, and the increase for Estimated Resources was for the SCIP Fund.

RESOLUTION #15-1109-C

Trustee Callos moved to pass a resolution accepting and approving the Amended Appropriations for 2015.  Trustee Linnenberg seconded the motion. Trustee Linnenberg:  Aye; Trustee Callos:  Aye; Chairman Rosiello:  Excused.

RESOLUTION #15-1109-D

Trustee Callos moved to pass a resolution declaring a United Express Brand Cargo Trailer with a model number of U-8.520TA52 and a serial number of 89448 as surplus property and authorizing the sale of the trailer to Miami Township Fire Department for $4,000.00.  Trustee Linnenberg seconded the motion. Trustee Linnenberg:  Aye; Trustee Callos:  Aye; Chairman Rosiello: Excused.

RESOLUTION #15-1109-E

Trustee Callos moved to pass a resolution authorizing out-of-state travel for Firefighter Mike Scherer to attend the 2015 Emergency Cardiovascular Care Update Conference in San Diego, CA from December 8, 2015 to December 11, 2015.  All conference Fees, travel expenses and meals will be paid for by Mack Fire Inc. as part of their support of the Township’s Community CPR Programs.  Trustee Linnenberg seconded the motion. Trustee Linnenberg:  Aye; Trustee Callos:  Aye; Chairman Rosiello:  Excused.

Fire & EMS Chief Doug Witsken stated that every five years the American Heart Association does a major update of all of the emergency care guidelines for CPR and Advanced Cardiac Life Support for AED use.  To kick-off the changes in the guidelines they host a large national conference.  Mack Fire, Inc. has donated the funds for Firefighter Scherer to attend this conference.  

Trustee Callos thanked Mack Fire, Inc. for donating the funds for Firefighter Scherer to attend this conference.

RESOLUTION #15-1109-F

Trustee Callos moved to pass a resolution declaring four small folding tables, one large folding table and sixteen plastic chairs from the Fire and EMS Department as surplus property and authorizing the donation of the items to the theater program at Three Rivers School District.  Trustee Linnenberg seconded the motion. Trustee Linnenberg:  Aye; Trustee Callos:  Aye; Chairman Rosiello: Excused.

RESOLUTION #15-1109-G

The following property was declared a nuisance.  The Township Attorney was directed to notify the owner of the property listed below of this resolution:

1.
2080 Faycrest (550-0140-0386), Motion made by Trustee Callos and seconded by Trustee Linnenberg.  All voted Aye.

The Ohio Department of Liquor Control has sent notice of application from:


a. 
Carol J. Holtkamp, 6781 Harrison Avenue, Cincinnati, Ohio 45247.  The Police Chief had no objection and stated that this is for a wine permit only.  The Trustees had no objection.


b.
Nikul Inc, DBA Bridgetown Mini Mart, 4258 Harrison Avenue, Cincinnati, Ohio 45211.  The Police Chief had no objection.  The Trustees had no objection.

Administrator Celarek made the following announcements:

1.
The Hamilton County Board of County Commissioners will hold a public hearing on November 18, 2015 at 11:00 a.m. in Room 605B, Hamilton County Administration Building, 138 East Court Street, to hear the following case:

a.
Case Green #2015-02, David Brooks, DRCC LLC, Applicant, The Deer Run Country Club Estates, the Deer Run Golf Course and a portion of the Kirkridge Acres Subdivision east of Gallia Drive and west of Pickway Drive, for approval of a Major Revision to an existing “A CUP” District.

Development Director Goetzman stated that Case Green #2015-02 is the retirement of the Deer Run Country Club.  The property has been acquired by developers for the purpose of constructing single-family homes.  All of the development work will occur in the portion of the site that is located in Miami Township.  There is one small portion of the site that falls in Green Township.
2.
The Hamilton County Rural Zoning Commission will hold a public hearing on November 19, 2015 at 1:00 p.m. in Room 805B, Hamilton County Administration Building, 138 East Court Street, to hear the following case:

a. Case Green #2014-01, Joseph M. Allen, Applicant, Wesselman LLC and M/I Homes of Cincinnati, Owners, Greenshire Subdivision on the northeastern side of Wesselman Road, for approval of a Major Adjustment to an existing “A-2” PUD District.
Development Director Goetzman stated that when this project was approved in 2014, as a Zone Change that took it from a mixed use multi-family and single-family development to an all single-family subdivision, the application included site amenities to be installed in the future. Items such as fences, walls, accessory structures, landscaping, lighting, and signage were to be located throughout the development. At the Zone Change the developer had not fully prepared plans for those site features.  As construction has begun the developers have finalized their plans and are looking at creating entrance features for individual builder within the subdivision, as well as a main entrance feature for the project.   Mr. Goetzman stated that the plan calls for individual development sections within the development to be identified with some sort of unique entrance feature. Additionally, there will be fencing and landscaping throughout.  The plans now identified specific locations for those entrance features as well as the design of the features themselves.  Development Director Goetzman stated that this plan is consistent with what was originally proposed to the Board of Trustees and recommended approval as submitted.  If approved, the Township Attorney will send a letter to the Hamilton County Rural Zoning Commission recommending approval as submitted.

RESOLUTION #15-1109-H

Trustee Callos moved to pass a resolution recommending approval of Case Green #2014-01 in conformance with the plans submitted to the Hamilton County Rural Zoning Commission.  Trustee Linnenberg seconded the motion. Trustee Linnenberg:  Aye; Trustee Callos: Aye; Chairman Rosiello: Excused.

3.
Upcoming Green Township Events:

a.
There will be a Veteran’s Day Ceremony at Veterans Park on      November 11, 2015 at 11:00 a.m.

b.
Clean-Up Day will take place on November 21, 2015 at Kuliga Park from 8:00 a.m. to 5:00 p.m.  Clean-Up Day is offered every other year.  There will also be a document shredding truck there from 10:00 a.m. – 2:00 p.m.  Yardwaste will still be collected on that day from 11:30 a.m. to 5:00 p.m.  The Clean-Up Day is for residents only.  It is not for contractors or commercial use.  Hazardous waste such as pesticides, herbicides, oils, chemicals, batteries, Freon, etc. will NOT be accepted on Clean-Up Day. There will be a truck there collecting scrap metal.  Salvation Army will be present with a truck to accept usable items. There will also be a truck there to collect old tires.

c.
The Green Township Senior Center will have a Model Train Display on November 21 and 22, 2015 from noon to 5:00 p.m.

d.
Family Winterfest will take place on December 4, 2015 at The Nathanael Greene Lodge from 5:00 p.m. to 9:00 p.m.

Fiscal Officer, Tom Straus, reported that the Township has received its Audit Report from Perry & Associates, which has been accepted by the Ohio Auditor of State.  The audit revealed a clean financial statement, and there were no citations.  The auditors determined that the financial statement represented was a true and accurate financial picture of the Township based on modified cash basis accounting.  The Audit Report is available for review on the Green Township website and the State of Ohio Auditor’s website.  

Fiscal Officer Straus reported that the Township has recently sent out Request for Proposals to several banks.  The Township received information from Fifth Third, PNC, Main Source, and Huntington.  There may be one more from U.S. Bank yet to arrive.  

Fiscal Officer Straus thanked Joe Lambing, Butch Nanney, and Ted Hubbard for getting Wesselman Road opened up.

Fiscal Officer Straus thanked Kevin Celarek, Linda Griswold, and staff for the hard work and good job they do all year that provides for a clean audit.  Trustee Callos also thanked the staff for their efforts.

Township Attorney, Frank Hyle, stated that he had nothing to report.

Township Administrator, Kevin Celarek, reported that Green Township residents have received a letter from Constellation Energy.  Constellation Energy is the Natural Gas Aggregator for Green Township.  Previously, the Township provider was Integrys Energy Solutions.  Integrys was bought out by Constellation Energy.  Constellation honored all of the agreements with the same rate the Township had with Integrys.  Administrator Celarek reported that the Township will have a variable rate for the months of November and December, then will go to a fixed rate in January, 2016.  Currently the rate is 49.7 cents per cubic foot of natural gas.  Administrator Celarek is hopeful that the Township will receive a better fixed rate, however, that information will not be finalized until sometime in November or December.  That information will be available on the Green Township website.  

Administrator Celarek congratulated Trustee Callos, Trustee Rosiello, and Fiscal Officer Tom Straus for their re-election on November 3, 2015.

Director of Public Services, Joe Lambing, reported that the 2015 Road Rehabilitation Projects are scheduled to be completed this week.  He also reported that the sidewalk project along West Fork Road is completed.

Trustee Linnenberg reported that Hamilton County and the Ohio Department of Transportation have done a nice job on several projects in Green Township. 

Fire/EMS Chief, Doug Witsken, reported that two weeks ago the Green Township Fire & EMS Department completed the annual Employee Flu Shot Program.  This program is vital to employee wellness.  Every year more employees and their adult family members participate in this program.  This year 89 vaccinations were administered over two days.  Chief Witsken thanked the Board of Trustees for supporting this employer paid Flu Shot Program.

Trustee Callos asked how progress on the new ambulance is coming along.  Chief Witsken reported that it should be put into service tomorrow.  Chief Witsken thanked the Board for providing state-of-the art equipment to serve the residents of Green Township.

Police Chief, Bart West, stated that he had nothing to report.

Director of Development, Adam Goetzman, reported that Hamilton County Board of Zoning Appeals Case #Green 2015-12 had been continued.  That case was regarding an oversize garage for property located at the corner of Cleves-Warsaw and Colonial Drive.  One of the issues raised at that hearing was that the applicant could build the requested garage in a compliant location and the Township felt the applicant should reach out to his neighbors to discuss alternatives to the proposed construction.  At this point those neighbors have not been contacted by the applicant.  Therefore, the Township’s position stands, and neighbors are still opposed to the proposed construction.  Trustee Callos stated that the Green Township Board of Trustees made it very clear to the applicant of Case #Green 2015-14 that he needs to work with the adjoining property owners on this matter.

Trustee Callos read several thank you letters.

The next regular meeting of the Board of Trustees will be held on Monday, November 23, 2015 at 5:30 p.m.

Trustee Callos moved to adjourn the meeting. Trustee Linnenberg seconded the motion.  Trustee Linnenberg:  Aye; Trustee Callos:  Aye; Chairman Rosiello:  Excused.  Meeting was adjourned at 6:10 p.m.

ATTEST:
